From: BFC Long-Range Planning Committee (LRPC)

April 24, 2006

To: BFC Agenda Committee
Subj. LRPC Report for 2005/2006

The LRPC held several meetings during the academic year (9/6/05, 9/21/05, 10/5/05, 11/16/05, 2/8/06, 2/14/05, and 3/1/06).  In addition, the chair attended quite a few other meetings with university administrators and BFC groups (Agenda Committee, Educational Policies Committee, etc.).  Many relevant past reports were collected, and those will be passed on to the 2006/2007 LRPC chair. 
Crucial building and space issues were discussed by the Bloomington Faculty Council’s Long-Range Planning Committee (LRPC) this year, albeit somewhat in a vacuum.  Of the nine charges given to the LRPC by the BFC Agenda Committee, more than half touched on buildings and space use:

· Develop planning principles for urban planning, building planning, etc.

· Consider future campus land-use issues

· Monitor progress of Residence Halls development (RPS) plan 

· Work with Research Space Committee

· IU Research and Teaching Preserve long-term management.

Computation and Information Building

During the fall 2005 semester, we became aware of the urgent need to replace the Wrubel Computing Facility with a more appropriate structure.  The tour of Wrubel that some members of the LRPC and the BFC Technology Policy Committee took in September 2005 was shocking in many ways.  The current building at the old university school is not well constructed and is unlikely to be able to withstand a disaster such as a direct hit from a tornado.  If such an event were to occur, the university would be brought to a standstill, and recovery would take many months.  But the potential for disaster is only one reason that a new computing facility is needed; space and power capacity are also huge problems at the current facility.  We heard that there are times when some machines literally have to be unplugged in order to bring others up.  In light of what we have seen and learned, the LRPC strongly endorses the Computation and Information Building as the top new construction project that should be undertaken at IUB.
In spite of this stance, several concerns about the manner in which priorities are set for campus building projects have been raised in the LRPC discussions.  We must consider what academic facilities will not be built when university bonding authority is shifted to the new computing facility.  Another issue is whether in the planned location for this building (and others on the list) the university infrastructure (parking, chilled water units, etc.) is capable of absorbing a building of the size needed for the new facility.

Here are some other building and space issues that need to be addressed in the short term.
Residential Housing for Students

Eigenmann was opened in 1969, and it is the youngest of the dormitory units on campus.  It is generally acknowledged that the quality of the on-campus housing plays a very important role in the recruitment of students.  At a time when Purdue, Illinois, Wisconsin, Miami, and others of our chief competitors for students are building or have already opened new facilities, we cannot afford to delay the implementation of student housing plans that have already been approved.  Yet when the LRPC met in February 2006 with Bruce Jacobs and Pat Connor, we learned that the major construction that is slated for the Ashton space has been dead in its tracks for many months.  Sound sequencing of the plans for construction and remodeling of the dorms is very much dependent on getting some of the existing buildings at Ashton demolished and the construction of new housing facilities there underway.  It makes sense that an older unit should be shut down during remodeling rather than having to approach it one floor at a time while the residents endure the noise and inconvenience of piecemeal remodeling.  This can only be done if the Ashton project is completed first, thus allowing half of other housing units to be remodeled at a time.  Since all of the expense of the housing plan is covered by Residential Programs and Services’s projected income, the delay in getting this project started is most perplexing.  RPS has a clear revenue stream that is unlikely to be interrupted in the future.  The design has already been approved by the Board of Trustees, and the financial documents have been in the proper office since August 2005.  Therefore, the LRPC firmly believes that the Ashton project should proceed immediately.
Need for Additional Classroom Space

Just as the plans for remodeling of the residential facilities are impeded by delaying the Ashton project, so too are plans for remodeling of existing classroom facilities hampered by the lack of progress on construction of a classroom building.  We must have space in adequately equipped classrooms to teach our students.  Although the availability and use of scattered classrooms in the dormitories is desirable, they cannot substitute for a well-designed facility that is strategically located on the campus to give maximum access to new classroom space while older facilities are being renovated.
Field Laboratory Facility at the Preserve
A modest field laboratory facility for the Griffy Woods Preserve, to be built west of University Lake, was approved and funded ($800,000) through the Commitment to Excellence program.  Its construction was delayed in part due to access issues. However, an agreement was reached last year to allow access via the IU golf course's central road.  The committee is very supportive of the Preserve and noted especially the good PR that the site can bring IU.  It is extremely unusual to find a nature preserve such as Griffy Woods in such close proximity to a major research university.  The Preserve should be viewed as a part of the recruitment sales pitch for the university.  Any delay in the construction of the field lab at this stage appears unsupportable.
Need for Changes and Other Avenues to Input on Long-Range Planning

There is an impression that far-reaching decisions are being made on the uses of space on the Bloomington campus without significant faculty input.  In most of the meetings of the LRPC this year, there have been calls for more direct faculty involvement in the planning process for campus facilities and space.  It was reported that the Capital Priorities Committee, an administrative committee on which some BFC members sit, did not meet at all last year.  The plans for the northwest branch of the campus seem to have been developed with little faculty input.  At the very least, we need to be assured that attention is being adequately paid to “concurrency,” that is, to consideration of the roads, parking spaces, capacity of the cooling plant, etc., when a new building project is presented.  Certainly when meetings are held with the Master Planner John Bell, there ought to be an official representative from the BFC.  
There is a great need for formulation and implementation of a more open, better defined long-range planning process for the Bloomington campus.  The LRPC does not have the knowledge or resources to prioritize developmental alternatives.  One of the real frustrations of serving on the LRPC stems from a growing awareness that there is no clear place at Indiana University Bloomington where long-range planning is centered.  Surely someone at this university has the capability to see all of the needs at the same time and prioritize them.  This is far preferable to the situation that we find ourselves in, where the LRPC is presented with forceful cases from various competing quarters without really knowing what other needs or constraints there are.  If the planning department that President Herbert has called for materializes, we can push for a presence in their evaluation process.  The faculty as a whole and the BFC would be better off having a seat on a decision-making body that has the benefit of comprehensive expert opinion rather than trying to elicit less than fully informed recommendations from the LRPC.  The BFC Agenda Committee should list and evaluate alternative ways for the faculty to have a presence at long range planning discussions.  Ultimately, long-range plans for facilities and space use need to have a public vetting.  Perhaps a BFC-sponsored meeting on campus planning would be a good way to approach this.   
There is a deep perception that the Bloomington campus is so far behind with building and renovation that it is almost impossible to know where to begin.  But begin we must.  A number of people have pointed out to us that the fact that the IUB Physical Plant and Architect’s Office do not report to the Chief Academic Officer of the Bloomington Campus is a real problem.  If truly there is to be no more “business as usual” at IU, one of the first questions that must be answered is why it takes so long to get started on a building or renovation project.  Who can ask such a question and expect to get reasonable responses when the loyalty of the architect and physical plant personnel is to another administrative unit?

In light of the above, we recommend that relevant BFC officials meet with Interim Provost McRobbie to discuss modification of the current planning process and to explore how we (LRPC, BFC, faculty) can work to encourage more timely follow-through on existing building initiatives.
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